THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular WORKSHOP Meeting – February 27, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on February 27, 2007 at 5:10 p.m.



PRESENT:

MR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 2






MRS.  KATHRYN HENSLEY







Member Residing in District No. 4






MR.  TROY INGERSOLL







Member Residing in District No. 5






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, ESQ., Attorney

(The workshop format lends itself to lengthy discussion and as such, tape recordings of each meeting are available upon request.  The following encompasses a recap of outcomes and Board action, if any.)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Carvelli started the meeting and Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Purchase of Real Property under Option Contract (11th Street & Boston Avenue – 0.12 acres) 

Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing on the proposed purchase of property under option contract (11th Street &Boston Avenue – 1107 Boston Avenue, Fort Pierce, FL) 0.12 acres
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management, Land Acquisition & Inter-governmental Relations, explained that district staff had negotiated with owners of 1105 and 1107 Boston Avenue to acquire two lots to complete the ownership of the entire block surrounding the Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts.  The current campus was short of the required acreage recommended by the State Requirement for Education Facilities (SREF).  This purchase will add about 0.12 acres to the approximate 5.85 acre campus and make the shape easier for master planning.  The owners of both properties had agreed to the proposed sale and purchase under the terms set forth in an option agreement executed by the Superintendent subject to approval by the Board following a public hearing.  Preliminary due diligence indicated that the property was suitable for the Board’s intended purpose and the fair market value was greater than the purchase price.  A notification for review of consistency was sent to the City of Fort Pierce, St. Lucie County and the City of Port St Lucie in accordance with the interlocal agreement for School Planning.
Chairman Carvelli called for comments from members of the audience.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.  

Dr. Miller stated she was delighted to be able to pick up the option on the property.  The school was an important anchor in the community.  Dr. Carvelli confirmed that appropriate due diligence would be continued to assure satisfaction of all contingencies and conditions of the contract.


Action:  The superintendent recommended that the Board 

1) approve the agreement for sale and purchase according to the terms

      and form provided;
2)   authorize the superintendent, district staff and counsel to continue

     with such inspection and surveys as necessary and appropriate to

     assure satisfaction of all contingencies and conditions of the contract, and

3) authorize the superintendent, other staff, and counsel, upon satisfaction

of all contingencies and conditions, to take all actions necessary to close

the transaction contemplated by the agreement (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE

Emergency Item #1  Winter Lakes Temp School – 
Mr. Lannon explained that civil work (clearing, utilities, paving) must proceed as soon as possible at the Winter Lakes Temporary School site; information had just been received (2-26-07) regarding the Phase I GMP ($2.643 million).  The Superintendent asked that the Board declare this matter an emergency for approval purposes so work could begin.

Action: There was a motion to declare Phase I GMP for Winter Lakes

Temporary School as an emergency item to be added to the


Consent agenda for approval purposes (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

Mr. Lannon continued with his update.  The state had recently granted Indian River Community College the authority to be able to grant some baccalaureate degrees in education.  Mr. Lannon had attended the IRCC Board of Trustees’ first meeting since that announcement in order to share the district’s need to be able to work with curriculum design in terms of specific type skills that were necessary to be found inside the baccalaureate curriculum.  The district had a continuous need for teachers and Mr. Lannon welcomed IRCC as a partner in the effort to help fill the gap for highly qualified instructors, most especially those from our own community. 
At the March 13, 2007 regular board meeting, Mr. Lannon informed the Board he would be bringing a proposal on the African American Studies Infusion Program—an updating on the impact of how we blend African American Studies under Florida law.  Negotiations had concluded with Dr. Coggins as consultant.  This would be an 18 month infusion project for teachers and administrators in the district with ongoing support from Dr. Coggins.
The Superintendent shared with the Board that the district had received and hosted an initial meeting of the new consortium, Riverdeep and Houghton/Miflan, currently the world’s largest publisher of educational materials.  This consortium had approached the district about a partnership.  Discussion was continuing and the Board would be kept informed,
Mr. Lannon noted that on March 13, 2007, national representatives from Cisco Systems, Inc. and members of the Hattisburg School District in Mississippi would be visiting the district to see how technology was being included in school design.   Mr. Lannon also mentioned that the district had received visitors from the Hampton School District, Hampton Beach, VA.   They were looking at small learning communities.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS
 1. AG Facility Usage
As follow-up to a previous workshop, Mr.  Alan Gilbert provided board members with an updated Facility Usage Analysis report as it related to School Board Policy #9.30.   Mr. Gilbert said he hoped that all questions were addressed and answered in his report.   Board members were asked to review the information since the matter was going to be discussed further during an upcoming meeting.
Expanding on this update, Mr. Lannon suggested that the Board conduct a regular review of policy.  The Facilities Usage report could be considered the first step in that process.  Chairman Carvelli suggested phasing in a review over time, identifying policies that were more outdated than others first.  Mr. Lannon indicated he would discuss and design a process with the assistance of executive council members.  Dr. Miller agreed this would be a good way to keep policies current and relevant.
2. TB Budget Impact Factors/Initiatives 2007-08 
Mr. Lannon gave a brief overview of the state’s budgeting process.  Various state department heads report to the executive branch (Governor’s Office).  The Governor’s budget is then developed, followed by the House and Senate budgets.  Lastly, the appropriations bill will become the budget, all of which won’t be known until the last week of April 2007.  Consequently, staff could not provide any detailed information at this time.  

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CFO for Business Services, led a lengthy question and answer session as he reviewed his budget impactors/initiatives 2007-08 report with the Board.  An analysis comparing the Governor’s budget to the district’s most recent FEFP calculation (third calculation) was provided.  Most of the backup material was subject to periodic review and modification.  

Mr. Bargeron directed the Board’s attention to his report that included A) Academic Business Plan, B) Revenues, C) Appropriations (Maintenance vs. Design), and D) Other. 

Some comments and matters of interest to the Board are listed below.
· Need to continue looking at entry level salaries and salary upgrades (5/10 years out) using systemic approach.  Compare district with others; provide full salary package for employee information and recruiting purposes.

· Need a short list of interlocal agreements currently in force that could be impacted by
budget cuts.


-      Review fuel costs for possible relief next year.


· Analyze where LEP students reside in district.
· Look at VPK enrollment and legislation to determine where programs can be expanded into elementary schools.  Early Learning Coalition dollars have not increased over the past seven years while mandates and demand have.   VPK programs may be expanded

to include three-year olds. 
· Balance and stabilize student populations as new school sites open up. Consider moving teachers from school to school.  Split resource teacher units/allocation as needed.  
· Work on federal legislation for Cops in Schools money.  Cops in Schools may become a 

homeland security issue.

· Provide sufficient district support for equitable district-wide expansion of Positive Behavior Support (PBS). 


-      Study staff allocation for K-8 schools and review after one year to see if formula is

       working.  It is important to look at equity as opposed to equality.

· Provide every classroom and every school with the same (technology) equipment that exists in new schools.  Training opportunities and locations exist and will be provided in the district.  
Mr. Bargeron concluded his report and asked that board members contact him if they have any further questions.
3. MS Status of Land Acquisition and Developer Agreements
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management, Land Acquisition & Intergovernmental Relations, gave a power point presentation on land and placement of schools.  Since 2005, three hundred acres of land had been purchased, was under contract or had been leased by the Board as follows:  Village Green Addition (Nadalin), Reserve-Montage, Tradition-FAU Lab School, Education Research Park, Fort Pierce Central High School 25th Street, White City Elementary lots, Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts lots, Winter Lakes K-8 Temporary School, Lennar Glades Cut-off Road Site (Copper Creek) and Tiffany Woods.  The Board was also looking at 84 acres of existing undeveloped sites (not including Ag Farm [640 acres] but including 60 acres transferred by the County), for a total of 384 acres which were available to the school district.    
Mr. Sanders described the local government planning process and interlocal agreements that were required.  Projects (totaling 480 acres) that had received a developmental order of approval that required a designated school site as part of its development included Sunnyland Farms, Eagle Bend/Victoria Oaks (N. Jenkins), Kenco Site (Enchantment), North Point DRI (LTC Ranch), Reserve-Montage Tradition Western Grove, Western Annexation Riverland – Kennedy Groves DRI, Western Annexation – Southern Grove DRI, and Western Annexation – Wilson Groves DRI.  There were development designated sites of 440 acres that had not yet received development approval.
Mr. Sanders reviewed potential school sites that were in the red, green, and blue zones.  Regarding a red zone site called Prestige, board members agreed that Mr. Sanders should continue to work with the City of Port St. Lucie to try to bring back an option contract.
Regarding the Cloud Grove site, Attorney Dan Harrell had a concern about using special assessment bonds as financing for public school facilities.  For overall infrastructure that kind of financing was appropriate.  But the analysis for special assessments and the bonds that are issued based upon the revenue from the assessment are based on a project that has special benefit to the property being assessed.   For public school facilities, you get crossed up with a special benefit analysis because the district is to have a uniform system of free public schools.  Therefore, inside the project there is special benefit that goes to funding the construction of a public school.  Outside the development there is no special assessment and a resident may attend the same school.  There is no special benefit—it’s been turned around.  Mr. Harrell did not think the legislation presented a problem.  The language was identical to the language in Chapter 190 for community development districts.  It was just something that the developers had to continually be made aware of since there would be a problem with the district being involved with or accepting any kind of contribution that ultimately would fall back to a special assessment.  One exception was a special assessment that was essentially the leveraging of the school district’s impact fees.  Mr. Sanders mentioned that the developer of Cloud Grove may offer to talk with the Board during a workshop
Mr. Sanders briefly talked about sidewalks.  Developers may be required to put sidewalks along their frontage, but that doesn’t mean that students can get to their schools safely.  The point has been pushed that sidewalks need to be looked at especially in proximity to schools.  
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve 
consent agenda items #4, #5,  #7 through #24 and emergency item #1
 

as presented (note: item #6 was deleted – see
addendum page added to personnel agenda item #4)
(Hilson/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
 4.  SR Personnel Agenda and Leaves
 5.  SR Revised Job Description for Certified Bus Technician
 6.  SR Contract for Services with Jane Grinsted (Delete)
 7. TB Budget Amendment #4 – Food Service #2
 8. TB Budget Amendment #5 – Debt Service #2 
 9. TB Payment of Bills
10. TB Monthly Financial Report Ending January 31, 2007
11. TB Resolution of Intent to Participate in Section 212.12 F. S. Classroom Technology Purchases and Training  
12. KM ABC Committee Member Appointments

13. CT Port St. Lucie High Drama Student Trip to New York, New York, December 14 – 20, 2007
14. DW National School Breakfast Week Resolution

15. MK 2007 Title I School Improvement Initiative

16. AG Change Order for Schenkel Shultz for Fort Pierce Central High – Add’l. Svcs. Request for Civil Engineering/Surveys 

17. AG Change Order for Schenkel Shultz for Fort Pierce Central High – Add’l. Svcs. Request for Science Room Additions
18. AG Change Order #1 for Precision Paving for North County Compound Paving Project

19. AG Project Agreement with Proctor Construction for Additional Work at West Gate K-8 School

20. AG Deductive Change Order – Final Close Out for West Gate K-8 School
21. MS Agreement of Contribution Toward Public School Land Acquisition & Facilities Construction.-DJG Developers LLC-Old
            Grove Farm
22. MS Addendum to SLCSB-UF St. Lucie County School Concurrency Program Professional Planning Svcs. Agmt. #1

23. DH Resolution Indicating Intent to Retain Exclusive Authority to Authorize Charter Schools within SLCSB Geographic
             Boundaries 

24. DH Joint Site Agreement – Relocation of Fort Pierce Central High School

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

Dr. Miller reported that the St. Lucie County Education Foundation Board was very determined to help again this year with teacher recruitment and retention.
Ms. Hilson thanked the Education Foundation and Mr. Larry Lee, Jr. for the beautiful “Night of the Stars” event.   All winners were congratulated.

Mr. Ingersoll stated he had been an FCAT reading proctor and he found it to be very interesting.
Mrs. Hensley informed everyone that she had visited with Congressman Tim Mahoney and as a result, a plan was devised.  Several of the counties in Mr. Mahoney’s congressional district were going to prioritize their key issues and give them to Mr. Mahoney to carry to Washington, D. C. as a representation of the state of Florida.  This type of plan was already being discussed in other consortiums.
Mrs. Hensley, Ms. Hilson, and Dr. Miller had participated in the Treasure Coast Legislative Conference in Tallahassee.  This gave them an opportunity to visit the brand new Children’s Services Council of Florida office and staff.

Mrs. Hensley was on the road again to attend advocacy training in Tampa.  Many new board members attended FSBA conference and a great deal of information and direction was given.  The intent was to make sure everyone knew how the (legislative) process worked.

Dr. Carvelli thanked board members for their comments.  He also thanked Mr. Lannon and staff for the beautiful (retirement) celebration honoring Mr. Gaines that was held at the Samuel S. Gaines Academy.  
Dr. Carvelli also thanked the Foundation and all staff for the very successful Night of the Stars Award Ceremony.

Mr. Lannon wanted everyone to be aware of the great collaboration that existed between the local governmental agencies.  Emergency Management Operations had scheduled an emergency test of the nuclear system during FCAT makeup day.  Upon Mr. Lannon’s request, County Administrator Doug Anderson immediately changed the date of the test so that students would not be disturbed.  It was so nice to have that kind of a relationship.  Mr. Anderson indicated he would check on the testing dates in the future so they could plan around them.

Dr. Carvelli advised the Board that the City of Port St. Lucie had submitted two agenda topics for the April 5, 2007 joint workshop.  The items were: 1) request for an update on zone changes (within the city), and 2) school rankings in the state.  School Board members had also requested certain topics be added.  Mrs. Hensley had two topics:  1) co-locating of facilities and 2) scheduling of joint meetings.  Dr. Carvelli suggested adding the five year facilities plan, site acquisition (to include co-locating of facilities), and an overview of the academic business plan to the agenda.   Mr. Ingersoll indicated he would like to see a report on the number of vocational programs that exist at each school (included in the academic business plan). 
Dr. Miller explained she had already committed to take PBS training on April 4-5, 2007, which unfortunately meant she would not be able to attend the joint workshop.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Rev. Herman Felton, 1st Vice President of the St. Lucie County NAACP, stated there were some concerns about the gifted program.  Mr. Felton said the NAACP would like to know what the qualifications were for the gifted program and how many children qualified as being gifted.  The NAACP was very sensitive to children and to the (gifted) “numbers”.  Rev. Felton asked to speak to someone concerning the numbers--because they were staggering.  Some children had been left behind and he would like to re-visit that area.  Dr. Carvelli thanked Rev. Felton for his statement and referred him to Superintendent Lannon for help.

Upon calling Ms. Laverne Jones up to speak, Dr. Carvelli told her that the confidential student information she had provided would be given to Superintendent Lannon, per Attorney Harrell’s advice.  Ms. Jones, an administrator of the NAACP office, stated she had a concern about the gifted procedure for placement of children in St. Lucie County.  Ms. Jones asked to know how students were tested, scored and screened (for the gifted program) and how that correlated with (different) test results from a doctor.  Dr. Carvelli thanked Ms. Jones for her statement and asked Superintendent Lannon to assist her.
Parent Linda Frederick appeared before the Board on behalf of her daughter, Ashley, who was an 8th grade student at Dan McCarty Middle School.  Mrs. Frederick described two incidents that occurred on February 13 and February 14 during her daughter’s 4th period science class that involved a substitute teacher named Hall.  Dr. Carvelli asked Mr. Lannon to follow up on the situation as described by Mrs. Frederick. 

ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the February 27, 2007 regular workshop at approximately 8:04 p.m.

